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Brief history of FTNCG

• Inaugural meeting at Whitegates on 1st February 2011
• Became charity (1157957) in July 2014 to: “promote for the benefit

of the public the conservation, protection and improvement of the
physical and natural environment in and around Forest Town”

• In 2014, with support from Forest Town Community Council and the
community of Forest Town, FTNCG purchased Spa Ponds for the
benefit of all, transferring deeds to Official Custodian for Charities

• 2017 – Spa Ponds Heritage Project: Celebrating 700 years of history
• Regular work sessions enacting our Site Management Plan
• Plans, etc. on our website at: http://www.foresttown.net/nature/

http://www.foresttown.net/nature/


Brief history of Spa Ponds

• Associated with peel (fence) around Clipstone Park, 
and may have been known as ‘Peel Water’
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Brief history of Spa Ponds

• Evidence suggesting order to create fish ponds
made during Great Famine, which began in
1315, due to embarrassing incident – King
Edward II ran out of food at King's Houses in
Clipstone during Christmas of 1315.

• 1317 likely year for creation of Medieval fish
ponds, although the ponds have been
substantially altered since 14th century.



Brief history of Spa Ponds

Some trees 
(sweet chestnut) 
more than 400 

years old



Brief history of Spa Ponds
• Royal ownership from 1100’s to 1603, then sold to Earl of

Shrewsbury & Mary Cavendish

• Decimated during English Civil War (mid-1600’s)

• Reclaimed by Cavendish family in 1660 and restocked

• 4th Duke of Portland’s flood dykes (from 1800’s)



Brief history of Spa Ponds

• 6th Duke of Portland died in 1943, and in 1945 tenant
farmer Edmund Shaw Browne bought Spa Ponds as
part of sale of Duke’s estate.

• Remained in Shaw Browne family’s possession until
bought by FTNCG in 2014.

• Spa Ponds has gone full circle, from communal
ownership to Royal and aristocratic ownership and
eventually back to the community, who are
committed to enhancing the site’s biodiversity whilst
honouring its heritage.







Recent projects

• Keep the Forest Buzzing (Wheatcroft Fund)

• Spawn on the Maun (Severn Trent)



Keep the Forest Buzzing (Part 1)



Keep the Forest Buzzing (Part 1)



Spawn on the Maun



Spawn on the Maun



Spawn on the Maun



Current projects

• Keep the Forest Buzzing (Natural England)

• Habitat Development (M2M)



Keep the Forest Buzzing (Part 2)



Keep the Forest Buzzing (Part 2)



Volunteering opportunities

• Liking our Facebook pages (FTNCG & spaponds) 
and posting photos of Forest Town wildlife to it

• Becoming a member
• Coming to a work session
• Making or growing products to share and sell
• Recording and monitoring species at Spa Ponds 

Nature Reserve using the iRecord facility
• Helping research & document Spa Ponds heritage
• Donate directly and by using AmazonSmile:

https://smile.amazon.co.uk/ch/1157957-0

https://www.facebook.com/FTNCG
http://foresttown.net/nature/FTNCG_Membership_Form.pdf
https://www.brc.ac.uk/irecord/
https://smile.amazon.co.uk/ch/1157957-0

